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Minutes of the First Meeting of the Ministerial Board on Deaths in Custody held on Thursday 18th June 2009 in Room 9.25A, 102 Petty France, London 11.30-13.30
Attendees:

Claire Ward MP  

Parliamentary Under Secretary of State for Justice, MOJ

David Hanson MP

Minister of State for Crime and Policing, Home Office
Pat Baskerville

Head of SCOP, NOMS


Richard Bradshaw

Director of Offender Health, DH
Peter Edmundson

Head of Police, Powers & Protection Unit, Home Office
Jane Forsyth

Head of Secretariat to Ministerial Council

Michael Spurr

Chief Operating Officer, NOMS


David Wood

Strategic Director, UKBA
Lord Bowness

Representative, Joint Committee on Human Rights
Barbara Bradbury

National Council Member, IMB

Gary Cann


Lead for Custody, ACPO 

Deborah Coles

Co-Director, INQUEST

Patrick Craig

Specialist Staff Officer, HM Inspectorate of Constabulary

Francis Crook

Director, Howard League for Penal Reform

Anthony Derry

Head of Mental Health Operations, Care Quality Commission 
John Drew


Chief Executive, Youth Justice Board

Nick Hardwick

Chair, Independent Police Complaints Commission (IPCC)
Lord Toby Harris

Chair, Independent Advisory Panel (IAP) on Deaths in Custody

Anthony Langan

Public Affairs Manager, Samaritans

Selena Lynch

Deputy Coroner, The Coroners Society

Juliet Lyon


Director, Prison Reform Trust

Dame Anne Owers
HM Chief Inspector of Prisons
Stephen Shaw

Ombudsman, Prisons and Probation Ombudsman (PPO)
Ian Smith


Chief Executive, Independent Custody Visiting Association

Michelle Steventon
NOMS (Agenda item 6 only)
Mark Uden


Security Group, NOMS (Agenda item 6 only)
Apologies:

Phil Hope MP

Parliamentary Under Secretary of State for Care Services, DH
Agenda Item 1: Welcome, Introductions and Apologies 

1. Claire Ward welcomed attendees to the first meeting of the Ministerial Board on Deaths in Custody and invited members to introduce themselves around the table.  She explained that she had only been in her new post for a week, but was extremely pleased to be involved with this important area of work.
Agenda Item 2: Overview of the New Arrangements for the Ministerial Council on Deaths in Custody

2.
Claire Ward invited Pat Baskerville to provide an update on the new arrangements for the Ministerial Council on Deaths in Custody.  Pat informed the group that the creation of a new three-tier Ministerial Council on Deaths in Custody was announced by the Ministry of Justice in July 2008, following publication of the Fulton Review in February 2008.  The Fulton Report recommended the creation of a new structure to replace the Ministerial Roundtable on Suicide and the Forum for Preventing Deaths in Custody.  She said that the new Council officially commenced operation on the 1st April 2009 and was jointly funded by the Ministry of Justice, Department of Health and the Home Office.  
3.
Pat reported that the Ministerial Council consisted of three-tiers.  The first of which was the Ministerial Board, which she said had replaced the Ministerial Roundtable on Suicide and had wider membership and terms of reference to include all types of deaths in state custody (prison, approved premises, police, immigration and those detained under the Mental Health Act).  
4.
The Independent Advisory Panel formed the second tier of the Ministerial Council.  Lord Toby Harris was appointed as the inaugural Chair of the IAP in December 2008, followed by the six members of the Panel in April 2009.  She explained that the IAP would be supported by a broadly based group representing practitioners and stakeholders, which would be formed on an ad hoc basis.  Pat said that the shared purpose of the Board and the Panel was to bring about a reduction in the number and rate of deaths in all forms of state custody and to share the lessons that can be learnt from these deaths.     
5.
Pat explained that due to the size of the Ministerial Board, it would not be possible for each member to raise issues around the table, as was done at the Ministerial Roundtable on Suicide.  She said that members would be asked to submit any key issues that they wanted to raise in advance of the meetings and that depending upon the number received these might need to be prioritised.  In addition, she explained that prior to the next meeting, members would be asked to provide the Head of Secretariat with any updates on their work or items for information, which they would like to share with the Board.  She said that these would be collated into an information bulletin and circulated with the agenda prior to the meeting.  ACTION: Secretary to email members of the Board prior to the next meeting to request items for inclusion in the information bulletin. 
6.
Claire Ward invited David Hanson to comment on the importance of the Ministerial Council on Deaths in Custody to the policing agenda.  David Hanson said it was extremely important that this cross sector Council had been established and that there were a number of key areas for the Board to consider including training, the identification of risks, the involvement of other agencies/partners and healthcare issues, which were relevant across all of the different custody sectors.  He said that further consideration needed to be given to the remit of the group and what was meant by the term custody because this was very broad.

Agenda Item 3: Agreement of Terms of Reference (MBDC 01)
7. Claire Ward explained that as part of his independent review of the Forum for Preventing Deaths in Custody, Robert Fulton had developed an outline terms of reference for the Ministerial Board on Deaths in Custody (MBDC 01).  She invited members to discuss the outline terms of reference and highlight any amendments or further points for inclusion.
8. Deborah Coles said she was concerned that certain deaths for example a restraint related death at a demonstration could be overlooked, if the Board focused solely on deaths that occurred within custody environments such as custody suites or prisons.  Gary Cann commented it was important that restraint related deaths were included within the remit of the Board, but from a policing perspective there was a need to focus upon the deaths, which occurred within traditional custody environments as road traffic incidents for example would fall within the remit of a different Board.
9. Frances Crook expressed concern that if the remit of the Board was restricted to custody environments, the deaths of individuals following release from prison would be excluded.  She reported that the Howard League had recently undertaken some work in this area and there was evidence to suggest that recently released prisoners were at an increased risk of suicide and drug and alcohol related deaths.  Frances commented that this was still a relatively grey area because the data collection for this group was still in its infancy.  Claire Ward asked Frances to produce a paper on this issue for the Board.  ACTION: Frances to produce a paper outlining the risks of suicide and drug/alcohol related deaths in recently released prisoners.
10. Juliet Lyon suggested that the Corporate Manslaughter Act should be cross-referenced in the Board’s terms of reference.  Claire Ward asked Juliet to suggest some appropriate wording to capture this point.  ACTION: Juliet Lyon to provide some suggested wording to reflect this.
11. Anthony Derry suggested that the Board’s remit should include those detained under the Mental Capacity Act, as well as the Mental Health Act (MHA).  Richard Bradshaw supported this and agreed to provide some suggested wording for inclusion in the terms of reference.  ACTION: Richard Bradshaw to provide some suggested wording to reflect this.
12. There was some concern from certain Board members about the use of the term ‘authority’ in the third bullet point of the terms of reference.  Lord Toby Harris argued that it was important to retain this word in the terms of reference because if the Board formally accepted a recommendation put forward by the Independent Advisory Panel (IAP), then the Board members’ endorsement and involvement would be key to its implementation.  Juliet Lyon commented that although the Board had Ministerial authority to support any recommendations presented by the IAP, she was unable to agree them on behalf of her trustees.  She also raised the point that it would be difficult for the Board to accept recommendations on behalf of all the custody sectors, when they all functioned in such different ways and had different methods for operational delivery.  The general consensus from police representatives was also that the use of the term ‘authority’ could cause problems in a police context.   

13. Claire Ward said that it was important to explore an alternative form of words and asked the secretary to take this forward outside the meeting.  ACTION: Secretary to amend the terms of reference to incorporate the suggested wording from Board members and point raised above and re-circulate to the group for comments.  
14. Richard Bradshaw reported that he had agreed with Kathryn Tyson, the Director of Mental Health Policy at the Department of Health (DH) that he would represent her at these meetings.  He said that a representative from the Secure Services policy team within DH would be invited to attend if there was a specific agenda item relating to their work. 
Agenda Item 4: Statistics Paper (MBDC 02)
15. Claire Ward invited Pat Baskerville to introduce the statistics paper (MBDC 02).  Pat explained that the paper was a work in progress and asked members to inform the secretary if they felt there were any omissions.  She said that the statistics were provided in different formats by the departments/organisations responsible for collating them, which made it difficult to compare mortality rates across the sectors.  However, the IAP had identified a need to undertake further work around the data collected and would be taking this forward as part of their initial work programme.  ACTION: Members to inform the secretary if they felt there were any omissions in the statistics paper.  
Deaths In or Following Police Contact

16. Nick Hardwick reported that the Independent Police Complaints Commission (IPCC) took over collating the number of deaths in or following police contact from the Home Office in 2002.  These were collected on a financial, as opposed to calender year basis.  He said that the statisitics in relation to deaths in or following police custody had a large remit, as they covered deaths which occurred when a person was in the physical custody of the police, as well as those deaths which may have resulted from or arisen as a consequence of contact with the police e.g. road traffic incidents or fatal shootings.  

17. He said that there had been a sustained reduction in the number of deaths over the last four years.  It was not clear why the number of deaths had fallen and the IPCC were about to undertake a research study examining deaths in police custody over a ten-year period up to March 2009 to help to identify the reasons for the fall.  He commented that the data indicated the majority of deaths in or following police contact were those of white, middle aged men. 
Prison Custody
18. Pat Baskerville stated that as with the police, the prison statistics indicated that the majority of deaths that occur were those of white, middle aged men.  Stephen Shaw asked whether the prison statistics included those that died whilst on release on temporary licence, as he argued that this could have an impact upon the PPO’s terms of reference.  Pat asked the secretary to seek further clarification on this.  ACTION: Secretary to seek clarification on this issue.  [Secretary’s Note: Please see Annex A for clarification].
19. Pat said that there were 60 self-inflicted deaths in 2008, the lowest annual numbers since 1995 and the lowest annual rate since 1986.  David Hanson commented that it should be acknowledged that the prison population had increased significantly over this period and it was encouraging that there had been a reduction.  Deborah Coles asked for clarification of what types of deaths would fall within the other non-natural category.  Pat said that this would include accidents and agreed to provide the Board with a formal definition.  ACTION: Secretary to provide a definition of the categories used to classify deaths in prison custody.  [Secretary’s Note: The other non-natural category includes any other deaths which are not included in the self-inflicted death, natural cause death or homicide categories.  These include accidents arising from external causes including drug mules, accidental overdose/ poisoning and deaths where taking a drug contributed to a death but not in fatal amounts.  This category may also include a small number of otherwise difficult to classify deaths.  This category includes ICD10 Accident (V01-X59.)]. 
20. Barbara Bradbury said she would be interested to know the number of individuals that have died whilst on an open ACCT.  Pat Baskerville commented that the purpose of this statistics paper was to provide an overview of the number of deaths in state custody for those that were new to the Board, which was why this information had not been included.  She said however, that this information was available and agreed to send it to Barbara.  ACTION: Secretary to provide Barbara Bradbury with statistics on the number of prisoners that have died whilst on an open ACCT.
Deaths of those Detained under the Mental Health Act (MHA)
21. Anne Owers highlighted the lack of information in the paper in relation to the deaths of those detained under the Mental Health Act (MHA).  Richard Bradshaw acknowledged that further work was required in relation to this area.  He said he was pleased that the Independent Advisory Panel had identified the deaths of detained patients as a priority in their initial work programme and the Department of Health would be working with the IAP to undertake some scoping work to identify the key work priorities in relation to this group.  He also commented that the National Confidential Inquiry into Suicide and Homicide by People with Mental Illness, which examined all incidences of suicide and homicide by people in contact with mental health services in the UK, as well as cases of sudden death in the psychiatric in-patient population would provide some useful data for the Board and the work of the IAP.  Richard said that the National Patient Safety Agency (NPSA) was undertaking work in relation to death and near deaths in prisons and that the IAP would need to ensure that they linked into this work to avoid any duplication.
22. Anthony Derry reported that one particular area of concern for the CQC, which would be the subject of a special review, was meeting the physical health needs of people with mental health problems and learning disabilities in hospital and residential settings.  This was one of the first four special reviews scheduled to take place in 2009/10.
Immigration

23.
David Wood reported that there had not been a death within an immigration centre since January 2006 and UKBA were unsure of the reasons for this.  He said that near deaths were an issue within immigration centres and UKBA were working closely with the Prison Service to look at how lessons could be learnt from these incidents.  Anne Owers sought clarification on whether the statistics for the prison service run Immigration Removal Centres (IRCs) were included in the prison custody or immigration figures.  The secretary agreed to take this as an action point.  ACTION: Secretary to seek clarification on this issue.  [Secretary’s Note: The figures for the deaths that occurred in the Prison Service run IRCS (Dover, Haslar and Lindholme) were included in the prison custody statistics.  However, these will be extracted and included in the immigration statistics in future papers)]. 
Agenda Item 5: Update on the Work of the Independent Advisory Panel (IAP) on Deaths in Custody (MBDC 03)
24.
Claire Ward invited Lord Toby Harris, the inaugural Chair of the Independent Advisory Panel (IAP) on Deaths in Custody to provide an update on the work of the IAP.  Lord Harris informed the group that an official announcement regarding the appointment of the members of the Panel had been issued by the Ministry of Justice on the 17th June.  He said the Panel members brought with them a wide range of expertise and experience and he was looking forward to working with them on this agenda in the future.
25.
He reported that the Secretariat was in the process of establishing a Practitioner and Stakeholder Group, which would support the work of the IAP.  This would be an open ended and potentially large group consisting of representatives from a range of organisations.  It was envisaged that the main role of this group would be to provide expertise and input into the IAP’s standing or ad hoc working groups, which would be co-ordinated by the Secretariat under the Panel’s direction.  In essence, most of the time it would be a ‘virtual’ group, but the intention would probably be for all of its members to be brought together at an annual deaths in custody conference, to which members of the Ministerial Board and other interested parties e.g. bereaved families and staff with experience of deaths in custody would also be invited.

26.
He was keen that the work of the IAP was as inclusive and transparent as possible and reported that work was also being undertaken to establish an independent website for the IAP to keep practitioners and other interested parties updated on the work of the Panel and share learning about deaths in custody.

27.
He said that the Panel had met for the first time on the 22nd April and at this meeting identified a number of initial work priorities, which would be taken forward by the Secretariat and the Panel members via working groups.  A paper outlining these priorities had been circulated to a number of key stakeholders for comments and the feedback received had been positive.  The aim of this early work was to enable the IAP to take stock of the work undertaken to date, make recommendations to address any gaps and identify key deliverables, which would be taken forward as part of the longer-term work programme over the next three years.  
28.
He explained that the early priorities for the work of the IAP included: 
· Reviewing the data that was currently collected in relation to deaths in custody, in order to inform the development of an agreed minimum data set.  
· Undertaking a short review to identify the research that had been undertaken and was currently planned in relation to deaths in custody to determine where it might be necessary for the IAP to commission separate streams of research work.
· Identifying the process by which lessons are learnt from near deaths across the sectors and considering the benefit of developing a standard definition for use across Government.
· Identifying how the various custody providers are preparing for the implementation of the Corporate Manslaughter Act and any specific areas where it would be useful for the IAP to develop cross sector guidance to assist them to meet their duties.
· Building upon the work undertaken by the Forum for Preventing Deaths in Custody in relation to family liaison. 
29.
Lord Harris reported that as well as the Secretariat undertaking the work outlined above, each of the Panel members would lead a working group focussing upon a particular area.  The intention was that by December, each group would have produced a paper outlining recommendations for further work and key deliverables, which would be taken forward as part of the longer-term work programme.  He said that the areas being looked at included the use of restraint, the deaths of those detained under the Mental Health Act (MHA), risks relating to the transfer and escorting of detainees and information flow through the Criminal Justice System (CJS).
30.
He said that he hoped to present recommendations to the Board, which subject to their agreement could be implemented via the appropriate management systems.  It would be important to work with the inspectorates on the implementation of these recommendations.  
31.
Claire Ward thanked Lord Toby Harris and invited comments or questions from members of the Board on the work priorities of the IAP in year one.  Juliet Lyon commented that although it was an ambitious initial work programme, she welcomed it and requested that the needs of those with learning disabilities/difficulties could be considered as part of this work.
Agenda Item 6: Update on the Person Escort Record (PER)
32.
Claire Ward welcomed Mark Uden and Michelle Steventon to the meeting and invited them to provide an update on the implementation of the revised Person Escort Record (PER).  Mark Uden explained that the existing Prisoner Escort Record (PER) Form had been heavily criticized both within and outside of NOMS including by several investigations into deaths in custody.  He said that more recently the Review of Criminality Information (RoCI) had recommended the introduction of a consistent escort record form across courts, prisons, prisoner escort providers and Immigration Removal Centres (IRCs).    
33.
Mark informed the group that following consultation with key stakeholders, the original PER form had been redesigned and renamed for use across the criminal justice system.  In May 2008, it was piloted over a six-month period in the West Midlands prison area and also with Staffordshire Police Force.  Stakeholder meetings were facilitated throughout the pilot to ensure continual engagement and a revised PER was later piloted, which addressed the changes suggested by the stakeholders during the original pilot.      
34.
He said that the new form had been designed to provide greater accountability and to move away from the tick-box style of form filling.  It should provide a better mechanism for handing over prisoners between different agencies and as a result, information sharing should be improved.  A full training package had been developed and staff involved in the pilot scheme had provided input into this.  He reported that NOMS had commenced a gradual rollout of the form by area, which had started in the West Midlands at the beginning of May 2009.  Police forces were due to roll out the new form by the 1st September 2009.  He acknowledged that the revised form took longer to complete, with it taking on average three minutes whilst the original took two.  However, this had reduced over time with practice.  He agreed to circulate a copy of the revised form to members of the Board for information.  ACTION: Secretary to circulate a copy of Mark’s presentation and the revised PER Form with the minutes of the meeting.
35.
Claire Ward thanked Mark and Michelle for their helpful update and invited comments or questions from the Board.  Richard Bradshaw commented that there would need to be a robust evaluation of the new form to determine if the predicted benefits had been realized.  Francis Crook expressed concern about the new form, asking whether it would replace human contact.  Michael Spurr confirmed that it was not a replacement for human contact or interaction.  It was an administrative process, but an extremely important one, which had come about because of the problems with information sharing between the different custody sectors.  He said that this revised form moved away from being merely a tick box form and would assist with identifying individuals who were at risk.  These individuals could then receive the relevant support and care that they required. 

36.
Selena Lynch commented that a good form was vital because in all of the deaths in custody that she had dealt with poor communication between staff had been highlighted as an issue.  She said that one of the biggest challenges would be ensuring that staff completed the form properly.  Mark Uden explained that the training package would provide staff with support and guidance and that HM Prison Service would monitor the quality of completed forms through the audit process.  Juliet Lyon said it was vital that an electronic version of the form was developed.  Mark explained that the possibility of creating an electronic format of the document would be explored.  

37.
Ian Smith asked if there had been any resistance from police forces given that the intention was that the new form would be rolled out by the 1st September 2009.  Gary Cann confirmed that he had written to all police commissioners at the beginning of June and said that although it was for Chief Constables to decide whether they wanted to implement the new form, he had not received any negative feedback to date.  Lord Toby Harris suggested that it might be helpful to follow this up formally with individual police forces, as he argued that their silence might not necessarily mean that they planned to implement the new form.  Gary Cann confirmed that there were networks in place, which would ensure that he was notified if there were any particular issues.
38.
Nick Hardwick stated that the earlier point in relation to evaluation was key, as it was important to establish whether the process was working well, if it was working well did it achieve the anticipated outcomes and were there any lessons that could be learnt.  Michael Spurr commented that the points regarding a robust evaluation were well made.  He said that the form should provide a better understanding of risk through the custody journey.  In terms of the police, this was an existing process that they were already involved with and there would be no advantage to them using a different form to the other organisations.  Claire Ward acknowledged the cross government work that had been undertaken to develop the Person Escort Record (PER) Form and thanked NOMS and the Home Office for their hard work.
Agenda Item 7: Reports & Issues from Members
Research into Deaths In or Following Police Custody
39.
Nick Hardwick said, as mentioned earlier in the meeting the IPCC would be undertaking an in-depth study examining deaths in police custody over a ten-year period up to March 2009.  He reported that the study would use completed investigation reports to look at a range of issues such as trends in the data, the use of restraint, the ethnicity of the deceased and the circumstances in which they died, the role of alcohol and drugs in the deaths, the mental health of the deceased, and how the detainees were risk assessed.  He said that a report summarising the results of this research would be published in spring 2010.
Delays to Inquests & Means Testing of Public Funding for Legal Representation of Bereaved Families at Inquests

40.
Juliet Lyon said she had asked the secretary to circulate a copy of the minutes of the annual general meeting of the All-Party Parliamentary Penal Affairs Group, which was held on the 8th July 2008 to Board members because these two issues were raised at this meeting and continued to cause distress to bereaved families.  She said that the Prison Reform Trust (PRT) were aware of one case where a family had extended the mortgage on their property to pay for legal representation at an inquest.

41.
Deborah Coles stated that delays to inquests not only had an enormous impact upon the family and staff involved, but could also diminish the relevance of any learning.  She stated that she had undertaken a review of completed inquests between April and June 2009 and there was one case, which had taken four years and nine months to reach that stage.  Barbara Bradbury endorsed the points made by Juliet and Deborah.  
42.
Pat Baskerville reported that a meeting had been held on the 7th May 2009 with representatives from the Coroners Unit within the MOJ, PPO, Prison Reform Trust, IMB and INQUEST to take stock of the current position and identify measures, which could help to minimise delays.  She acknowledged that further work was required to ensure that the figures held centrally on the number of outstanding inquests were accurate and that Safer Custody and Offender Policy would be working with the IAP to ensure that these were as up to date and accurate as possible.  
43.
Claire Ward commented that legal representation did not fall within her parliamentary remit, but confirmed that she would discuss the issue with her colleague Bridget Prentice MP following the meeting.  

44.
Selena Lynch provided an overview of a number of reasons why inquests into deaths in custody could be delayed.  She explained that coroners now had a larger remit, but the resources had not been increased to compensate for this.  She said that it was good practice for Coroners to wait to receive the draft PPO report before undertaking an inquest and these could be delayed, which had a knock on effect.  She said that it took time to secure the relevant witnesses and experts to provide evidence.  There could also be difficulties with securing suitable court accommodation, especially if the courtroom needed to be suitable for prisoner witnesses or large enough to accommodate a number of legal or other representatives or a jury.  She acknowledged that the delays did vary across the country and said that it would be useful to gain a better understanding of which parts of the country had a particular backlog of death in custody inquests.  She also commented that there would be sensitivities in providing financial support to prisoner’s families not available to other potential claimants.   
45.
Stephen Shaw commented that he shared a number of the concerns raised above and for the bereaved families and staff involved often they could only obtain closure once the inquest was completed.  Where PPO reports were delayed, this was often due to late clinical reviews being provided by the appropriate PCT.  He agreed to provide the Board with details of the time taken to issue PPO fatal incident reports.  ACTION: Stephen Shaw to provide details of the timescales for issuing PPO reports.
The Establishment of the National Preventive Mechanism for the UK under the Optional Protocol to the UN Torture Convention and its potential links to the Ministerial Board

46.
Anne Owers explained that the Optional Protocol to the UN Convention against Torture and Inhuman and Degrading Treatment came into effect three years ago and required state parties to have in place a national preventive mechanism (NPM) to provide regular independent monitoring and inspection of all places of custody.  She said that the UK’s NPM consisting of a number of existing bodies in England, Wales, Scotland and Northern Ireland was officially announced by Ministers in May 2009.  This would be co-coordinated by the prisons inspectorate.
47.
Anne envisaged that there would be some overlap between the remit of the Ministerial Board on Deaths in Custody and the NPM for example issues around restraint and mental health and agreed to provide the Board with regular feedback on the work of the NPM.  ACTION:  Anne Owers to provide a regular update on the work of the NPM.  
Issues raised by the New Programme of Joint Inspections of Police Custody
48.
Anne Owers informed the group that HM Inspectorates of Prisons and Constabulary had begun a programme of joint inspections of police custody suites.  The inspections undertaken to date had raised a number of issues including the lack of specific provision for women and juveniles and concerns about the inconsistent quality of Forensic Medical Examiners (FMEs) across the estate.  Patrick Craig commented that the disparity of the provision of mental health services across the country had also been highlighted by this work.  Anne said that she was keen to discuss the findings with the IPCC to ensure that any learning from this work was disseminated appropriately.
49.
Richard Bradshaw explained that the establishment of a cross government Board to oversee the implementation of the recommendations of the Bradley Report should help to address some of these issues.
Agenda Item 8: Date & Time of Next Meeting
50.
Claire Ward thanked members for their contributions and said that these were greatly appreciated.  She confirmed that the next meeting of the Ministerial Board on Deaths in Custody was due to take place on the 15th October between 11.00am and 1.00pm.  The venue for this meeting would be confirmed in due course.  In his role as Co-Chair of the Ministerial Board on Deaths in Custody, David Hanson agreed that he would chair the next meeting in October.
ANNEX A
Secretary’s Note

Deaths of prisoners while released on temporary licence (for reasons other than medical) are monitored separately by Safer Custody and Offender Policy (SCOP), but are not included as deaths in prison custody.  The practical reasons for this are:
 
1.
The numbers of deaths on home leave cannot be counted accurately.  For example, the death of a prisoner on home leave may not be reported to NOMS straight away by which time the prisoner would be treated as being unlawfully at large.  Whilst most prisoners who fail to return are accounted for a number remain unlawfully at large.  It is possible that a number of these may have died but unless NOMS can account for all prisoners who are unlawfully at large the exact numbers will always remain unknown.     
 
2.
Deaths while on home leave typically arise from incidents not within the direct control of the state.  For example a prisoner may take an overdose, die in a road traffic accident etc.
 
Explanation of the Prisons and Probation Ombudsman’s Terms of Reference

The Ombudsman’s terms of reference includes the investigation of the deaths of prisoners and trainees (including those in Young Offender Institutions and Secure Training Centres).   This includes people temporarily absent from the establishment, but still in custody (for example, under escort, at court or in hospital).  It generally excludes people who have been permanently released from custody.  However, the Ombudsman has discretion to investigate, to the extent appropriate, other cases that raise issues about the care provided by the relevant authority.  Similar provisions apply to deaths of people in immigration detention.  The investigation of the deaths of those released on temporary licence (ROTL) is therefore not part of the PPO’s mandatory remit.  

The PPO terms of reference have recently been updated to consolidate additions to his remit and to reflect working practice.  They are available on the PPO website. Government is considering proposals from the PPO to make further changes to the terms of reference.
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